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Present: A Lloyd (Chairman and Treasurer, AL), W Dryburgh (Vice Chair, WD), P Norman (PN), J Allen (JA), J McMillan (JM), G McAndie(GM), B Rennie (BR), B Stackhouse (BS), Iain Fleming (IF), Councillor D Dempsey (DD) and 4 members of the public.

Apologies: J Burrell (Secretary, JB), F McDonald (FM), I Pritchard (IP) and Councillors A McGarry (AM), L Laird (LL) and G Yates (GY)

1 Minute The minute of the Council’s meeting of 14 August 2014 was approved as a correct record.
Matters Arising:(a) Road Works AL drew attention to the programme of road works outlined by FC for Aberdour and the surrounding area.  The most prominent of these were the works by BT at the junction of Main Street and Hawkcraig Road which required the control of traffic flows with traffic lights.

(b) Cemetery FC had given an undertaking that, as a result of severe deterioration of the ironwork and in the interests of public safety, they would remove the ornate wrought iron gates at the Mill Farm Road entrance to the local cemetery if no alternative remedial action was possible.  Although public safety was clearly paramount, it was recognised that the substantial wrought iron work gates were still an attractive and potentially irreplaceable feature of village history. AL reported that the gates were still in place and outlined recent talks with FC relative to that and more generally on the programme of works by FC in and around the area of the cemetery; repairs had now been completed to the cemetery wall. 

(c) Hawkcraig Road AL welcomed the work of the Community Payback programme.  Currently the Community Payback group were working on the fence adjacent to the big field (Hawkcraig Road / Silver Sands) and had started work on cleaning and painting railings at the upper end of Hawkcraig Road.
2 Village in Bloom News had already circulated as to Aberdour’s successes in 2014 in Village in the Beautiful Fife and Beautiful Scotland competitions. PN confirmed that Aberdour had won Best Coastal Village and a Gold Medal (Beautiful Fife) and Best Small Coastal and a Gold (Beautiful Scotland).  Heartfelt congratulations and best wishes were expressed to Pauleen and to all in the Village in Bloom team on their achievements in once again showing the village in its best light.  It was agreed to fund a celebratory event to mark the 2014 successes and to note also that the ViB team would gather the following week to set the date for their AGM; this would be subject of a further report to the next ACC meeting.  PN further invited suggestions on where best to display the Beautiful Fife and Beautiful Scotland certificates and trophies (currently on display in Lonies).
It being noted that the Village in Bloom effort had benefitted from Fife Council’s Floral Enhancement Scheme, AL explained that, although FC were facing further budget cuts, the latest information from within the Council was hopeful that the level of support from the Enhancement Grant Scheme could be maintained in 2015. 

3 High Street Flooding BS drew attention to the recent flooding in High Street, asking whether any further information was available on Fife Council’s plans for flood prevention measures.  Following the incident, emergency flood barriers had been distributed by FC to those caught out by water ingress; although this was welcomed, there were reservations among local residents that the barriers provided a practical response in Aberdour where water ingress tended to follow from flash flooding with little or no advance warning rather than the more predictable rise of river water. It was agreed to return to the issue at a future meeting.
4 Filming at Castle (Outlander) It was noted that filming at the Castle for Outlander which had closed the Castle to the public from 4 to 17 September had now ended. Generally the event had been self contained and unobtrusive; neither the cast members nor crew appeared to have used local accommodation or facilities and the whole event, although requiring closure of the Castle, had passed without incident.

5 Village Entry Signs ACC had agreed in July to support an application to FC for funding towards new signage celebrating Aberdour’s successes in Britain in Bloom and Village in Bloom.  The application had been considered by FC’s Local Area Committee at a meeting on 31 July. AL reported that FC had agreed to offer a grant of £500 towards the cost of new signage at each end of the village on the understanding that FC would source the actual signs.  The cost of that was put at £1,000 meaning that ACC was expected to source the balance of £500.  AL drew attention to the rapid dissipation of ACC funds in recent months and to a number of commitments on other projects over the balance of the year.  It was agreed that the project should be supported given its long term value to tourism promotion and as a measure of ViB successes over the years, to note that an approach had been made to the Residents Association for help with funding and otherwise that efforts continue to be made to attract funding.
6 Wind Turbine at Silver Sands Fife Council had announced earlier in the year that Aberdour Primary School was one of the facilities being considered for a large wind turbine. This had caused considerable local concern given that the open space recreation area adjoining the School contributed to the attractiveness of Silver Sands and Hawkcraig area as a safe family picnic and recreation facility.  In turn the drawing power of the beach and recreation area at Silver Sands contributed generally to the local economy.
The wind power project was one of the ways the council was trying to reduce its energy costs, carbon emissions and generate income to protect front line services. Detailed studies had been carried out on 15 areas of land which had a council building next to them, shortlisted from an original list of 50.  It was noted that FC had now agreed to set aside consideration of all but 5 of the sites brought forward for consideration, due to technical or planning restraints.  The Aberdour site was therefore no longer under consideration.  The consensus of opinion locally clearly being against the project, the view was expressed that it could only be hoped that that was the end of the matter.
7 FIFEplan Fife’s local development plan, FIFEplan had been the subject of a public consultation exercise over many months. Two sites in the Aberdour area, at Mains Brae and Hillside, had made it into the final phase of consideration for development despite the unanimity of the local protests and objections.  AL reported that Fife Council’s Executive Committee on 9th September 2014 had decided to remove the 2 Aberdour sites from future consideration meaning that there were now no sites currently for development in the area of Aberdour, The Hillside site (currently numbered ABD 001) would revert to a Brownfield site outside the Village Envelope as it is in the current Local Plan.  AL also cautioned that the Council’s decision was open to challenge by the developers, the final report going before the Reporter.  Consultation on the new proposed FIFEplan would begin in late October. It was noted that, mainly due to capacity in the Kirkcaldy area, the response on FIFEplan did fully meet the overall building target for new housing in the Fife area.

8 Heritage Centre and Station Gardens BR confirmed that the Heritage Centre Committee were in contact with First ScotRail to confirm that a supply of piped water would be provided on the station platform one to allow the watering of planters and tubs. As previously indicated First ScotRail would use the two rooms earmarked for the Heritage Centre from September while they refurbished the present ticket office. The two rooms would be adopted when that work was complete.  This was expected by 31 March at the latest. It was now known also that ScotRail would provide a contract based on an annual rent, likely to be £1 per year. The position on Council Tax had yet to be clarified; it was hoped that the facility would be exempt. It appeared unlikely that Building Control would impose requirements on the refurbishment plans. The Planning Department had still to clarify their position. A projection on costs for refurbishment plans was awaited for submission to the Railway Heritage Trust. A bank account has been opened and would shortly hold funds of approximately £1750. The Steering Group had met on three occasions to discuss possible amendments to the constitution, to consider refurbishment requirements and to examine proposals for possible future heritage displays. 
Meantime, the Committee would continue to discuss proposals with ScotRail for conversion of the lower level of the signal box as a store for gardening equipment and materials and with the Railway Heritage Trust proposals to refurbish the upper level for use as heritage exhibition space.
9 Community Councillor Reports (i) Corte Franca Twinning PN reported on the visit by 18 locals to the village’s Italian twinning partner, Corte Franca and as to the programme of events they had enjoyed.  It was hoped and planned that the visit would lead to a further programme of visits and exchanges with emphasis particularly on activities for young people in the coming period. 

(ii) Village Christmas Lights AL explained that the group involved in decorating the Christmas Tree in the Church Hall grounds had identified a need to purchase new Christmas lights and had approached ACC for support.  ACC had offered a contribution of £150 from the Participatory Budgeting fund.  It was agreed to support the project it being remitted to the Chairman and Secretary to follow up on the request and to report.  Attention was also drawn to a suggestion which had been made that Christmas lights could be provided at the Sensory Garden.  It was agreed that further information was needed on that possibility before any decision was made.

(iii) Road Works (a) A921  IF having drawn attention to the number of potholes and generally poor condition of the A921 at the West end of the village, there was general agreement that the road surface had deteriorated in recent months and that representations should be made for repairs to be carried out in advance of Winter. IF having also suggested deterioration and cracking in the retaining wall opposite the Station sidings site, AL offered to check out the situation there and to report.

(b) Hawkcraig Road JM drew attention to the road works at the top of Hawkcraig Road at the junction with Main Street.  These appeared to be part of a programme by British Telecom.  However no advance notice was given to local residents that the works were to be carried out. Extensive ground works had required traffic light operations on the A921 with children and parents accessing the school being forced on to the main road and to considerable local concern and upheaval.  The work had required deep trenching very close to the foundations of adjoining property with disturbance to the residents and potential damage to the foundations and had continued over a lengthy period.  It was noted that the local resident involved had felt sufficiently threatened by the works to ask for a structural survey on their property. Councillor Dempsey offered to pursue the matter.

(iv) Treasurer’s Report AL commented that there had been no outgoings in the previous month aside from the usual purchase of a wreath from the Earl Haig Fund for the Annual Poppy Day Commemoration Service.

(v) Planning It was noted that developments were still awaited on the planned housing development at the Station Sidings site.  The Council took the opportunity to record their thanks to the Secretary, John Burrell, for his work in the responses provided both on FIFEplan and on the Wind Turbine and also to Alison Stewart for the considerable contribution she had made in preparing the response on both developments.
10 Next Meeting
Tuesday 21 October

Thereafter
Monday 24 November




Thursday 18 December
(at 7.30pm in the Institute, Shore Road unless otherwise specified)
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